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Judicial Matters Amendment Bill [B48 - 2008]
Re: Amendment of the Promotion of Access to Information Act

From 2001 to 2008 disputes around PAIA have only been resolved in High Court. This primarily because there are no rules dealing with PAIA in the Magistrates Court. Thus a cheaper route for litigants has been closed ever since the introduction of the Act.

Originally, the Rules board were supposed to make rules 12 months after coming into operation of the Act, which would have been 9 March 2002.

An amendment in Judicial Matters Second Amendment Act 55 of 2003 gave the Rules Board an extension, and said that these rules must be made by 31 March 2005. 
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Now there is an amendment to allow the Rules Board another extension. This will mean that it will have taken seven and a half years after the commencement of the section to make rules. 

27. Section 79 of the Promotion of Access to Information Act, 2000, is hereby amended by the substitution for the words preceding paragraph (a) of subsection (1) of the following words:

‘‘The Rules Board for Courts of Law, established by section 2 of the Rules Board for Courts of Law Act, 1985 (Act 107 of 1985), must [within four years after the commencement of this section], before 31 December 2008, subject to the approval of the Minister, make rules of procedure for—’’.

The Rules Board in fact advises that they made the PAIA rules in 2005. They were sent to the Minister for her approval and tabling in parliament on 28 April 2005. The rules were sent back to the Board with queries by Departmental officials on a number of occasions. In June 2006, the Minister approved the rules and tabled them in parliament on 23 June 2006. The rules were withdrawn on 24 June 2006 to allow the Minister more time to consider them.

 On 6 February 2007, the Rules Board met the Minister and Deputy Minister to discuss the reasons for the withdrawal of the rules, amongst other matters. The Rules Board met with Departmental representatives on 13 April 2007 to discuss the objections to the rules. The Rules Board set up a committee to consider the Department's objections. The committee met on 5 July 2007 and 25 August 2007 to redraft the rule. On 13 September the final rule was sent to the Minister. 

The resultant PAIA rules were approved by the Minister in February 2008 and tabled in parliament on 19 February 2008.  The Committee 

We urge the Committee to end this farce, and not extend the deadline for passing the rules, but simply address the content of the Rules, which have been tabled.
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